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          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: This meeting of

          3  the City Council's Public Safety Committee will

          4  please come to order.

          5                 Today we are holding a hearing on

          6  Intro. 51, which was introduced by City Councilman

          7  Andrew Eristoff back in 1995. Since he is soon to be

          8  Commissioner of Finance, this may be viewed

          9  so-to-speak as his swan song.

         10                 We originally held a hearing on this

         11  bill on January 17th, 1996. The bill seeks to

         12  prohibit the playing of three-card monte. For the

         13  uninitiated New Yorker, three-card monte is a game

         14  or scheme in which the player receives money if he

         15  or she correctly selects one or any number of

         16  objects which was or were designated by the dealer,

         17  which was designated by the dealer as the winning

         18  object prior to reshuffling or rearranging the

         19  position of such objects.

         20                 Objects are often times cards, shells

         21  or caps. Such playing would be prohibited on any

         22  public street, sidewalk or plaza.

         23                 People arrested for three-card monte

         24  dealing have normally been charged under the penal

         25  law with gambling.
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          2                 Gambling as defined in article 225 of

          3  the penal law applies when a person, "stakes or

          4  risks something of value upon the outcome of a

          5  contest of chance, or a future contingent event not

          6  under his control or influence upon an agreement

          7  that he will receive something of value in the event

          8  of a certain outcome.

          9                 However, in People versus Eric Hunt,

         10  Judge Cheryl Parker ruled that three-card monte is a

         11  game of skill and not a game of chance. Judge Parker

         12  acknowledged that many times the game is a sham

         13  designed to rip people off, especially tourists but

         14  that played fairly it is not gambling. Although two

         15  other New York County Criminal Court judges have

         16  ruled otherwise, the conflict between these opinions

         17  should be clarified. Judge Parker even said that the

         18  legislature should consider prohibiting the mere act

         19  of playing three-card monte. This bill does just

         20  that by providing a clear and concise basis upon

         21  which district attorneys may prosecute perpetrators

         22  of three-card monte.

         23                 The Committee has invited a number of

         24  agencies and groups to testify. We will hear from

         25  them and then our plan is to vote.
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          2                 We welcome first the Police

          3  Department. May I say also, some of you may have

          4  some questions about the content of this Committee

          5  meeting in view of the fact that at the budget

          6  hearing in May I said we were going to have two

          7  Committee meetings in June, one on June 16th and

          8  June 30th, and that we were planning to take up on

          9  June 16th E911.

         10                 Several days passed and I fully

         11  planned to take up E911 on June 16th, and then I was

         12  informed that Commissioner Safir had another

         13  engagement, and when June 16th came to pass I read

         14  that he was in Israel. So, we plan to have this

         15  meeting on E911 and this legislation at the end of

         16  the month.

         17                 Then the Speaker's Office changed the

         18  dates of this legislation from tomorrow to today

         19  because of the lead bill, seeking to get as much

         20  time as possible, and then we were told that

         21  Commissioner Safir couldn't make it today. So, my

         22  hope and effort is to take up the E911 as a

         23  follow-up to the number of problems with the system

         24  as soon as we can, and that is the reason we haven't

         25  taken it up yet in June when we just have this on
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          2  for today. But it is appropriate, in view of Council

          3  Member Eristoff's imminent departure.

          4                 Detective Simmons, are both of you

          5  representing the Police Department? Please come up

          6  and identify yourself for the record.

          7                 I am joined, from my left, by Council

          8  Members Victor Robles, Andrew Eristoff, Martin

          9  Golden, Phil Reed, and Madeline Provenzano, a member

         10  of the Committee.

         11                 LIEUTENANT FERENCE: Good morning, I

         12  am Lieutenant Richard Ference, with the New York

         13  City Police Department.

         14                 With reference to the topic

         15  three-card monte, it is a contest of chance where

         16  the player has no chance of winning, and the simple

         17  reason is that it is not a one on one contest, it is

         18  a team of people, six to eight people against one

         19  player or victim.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Do you want to

         21  elaborate further, or should we just ask you some

         22  questions?

         23                 LIEUTENANT FERENCE: We have seen them

         24  and this is an ongoing condition that we have seen

         25  since I have been in this unit for five years where
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          2  we see people in an organized fashion with roles and

          3  playing roles to remove the person's property.

          4                 How it goes down is these people meet

          5  up, they get up some front money, and they go out

          6  and set up their game on the street.

          7                 Now, what happens is we have the

          8  player that manipulates the cards or shells or

          9  bottle caps, and we have a front player or a stage

         10  player that is there with some front money, and that

         11  person is a winner and is made to win, so other

         12  passer-bys on the street will be drawn into the scam

         13  or game. And how that is done is, I will indicate

         14  where that card is going to be. The three card on

         15  the right, on the left or in the middle, and that

         16  stage player will have $200 or whatever, and another

         17  role player is a barker on the street, and the

         18  barker naturally, or the steerer - c'mon, c'mon, we

         19  got a game going here, let's go, get it up. Action

         20  on the street. We got it. Lady's a winner - and

         21  naturally the lady is the winner and she is very

         22  happy with $200 or $400 and everybody sees that and

         23  they say I can do that, and they step forward not

         24  knowing they are entering the scam.

         25                 It is not only that it is this

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            8

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  problem in reference to the three-card monte, we

          3  have seen other team members working the outer

          4  perimeter of the public that gathers around,

          5  pick-pockets, and what we call snatchers, people

          6  that will snatch the money and people that will get

          7  involved in reference to blockers so the other

          8  person will not be apprehended.

          9                 So, it really is a coordinated effort

         10  of six to eight people to remove one person's, the

         11  victim's property.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: That is your

         13  testimony?

         14                 LIEUTENANT FERENCE: Yes.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very

         16  much, Lieutenant.

         17                 We had a hearing on this three years

         18  ago, Captain Kopstein I think came on this three

         19  years ago. Captain Kopstein I think was the person

         20  representing. What happened to him?

         21                 LIEUTENANT FERENCE: I am not familiar

         22  with him.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Apparently the

         24  problem was a certain decision which said that this

         25  game, three-card monte, was a game of skill, not
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          2  gambling. Did the Department or the Administration

          3  think of appealing the decision?

          4                 LIEUTENANT FERENCE: No, they are not.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: They are not.

          6                 So, apparently the problem arises

          7  because of judicial disagreement. Some judge is

          8  treating this as gambling and at least one decision

          9  treating this as a game of skill, and that created

         10  the problem.

         11                 Are there still -- is there still a

         12  problem of inconsistent treatment of three-card

         13  monte defendants? Some are let off because of a

         14  decision like this, that this is a game of skill and

         15  not gambling?

         16                 LIEUTENANT FERENCE: Yes, it is a

         17  problem sir.

         18                 Again, it is not a game of skill, it

         19  is a scam.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: No, I am just

         21  saying one court didn't apply the law to defendants,

         22  in that case People versus Eric Hunt, because of

         23  treating it as a game of skill. I am not saying it

         24  is a game of skill, I think that was the case which

         25  led to this problem. It was deemed therefore not to
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          2  be covered by the law prohibiting gambling, as a

          3  result that created the need for this corrective

          4  legislation.

          5                 To your knowledge, is there still an

          6  ongoing disagreement as to how to treat three-card

          7  monte players?

          8                 LIEUTENANT FERENCE: No, it is not a

          9  disagreement. I think that we were able to

         10  articulate that to the District Attorney's Office

         11  and they were able to successfully prosecute the

         12  teams that we were arresting.

         13                 We did have a working relationship

         14  with the District Attorney's Office where we

         15  identified the recidivists players who have numerous

         16  convictions and we were successful with the

         17  prosecution and the enforcement.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: You mean the

         19  dealers, don't you? You don't mean the players?

         20                 LIEUTENANT FERENCE: I am sorry, sir?

         21                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: You mean the

         22  dealers. The people who are organizing the game, not

         23  the individual who is --

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: You said the

         25  players.
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          2                 LIEUTENANT FERENCE: Both, sir. It

          3  would be-- the one that we did for possession of a

          4  gambling device, which would be the cards and

          5  whatever, and also the people that were the support

          6  group are the outer perimeter that some people were

          7  not able to see, and just waiting for the

          8  opportunity to commit their crime.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Just what is the

         10  behavioral problem that the Police Department sees

         11  as necessitating criminalizing this activity? What

         12  is the problem which in your view necessitates

         13  criminalizing this activity?

         14                 LIEUTENANT FERENCE: Again, sir, it is

         15  not just the losing the victim of their up-front

         16  money out of their pocket, it is a team effort in

         17  reference to people that may just stop by that are

         18  not aware of this danger, that are not going to just

         19  lose a bet, but they are going to stop back, stop

         20  and watch the action, they are going to be enticed

         21  to maybe play the game. And if they are not enticed

         22  to play the game, they may be the victim of a

         23  pick-pocket. So, we find that if we proactively

         24  remove that monte game, the grand larcenies, the

         25  pick-pockets, the thefts of people's cell phones or
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          2  larceny from the outer perimeter dropped drastically

          3  when we remove that game, sir.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Is there a

          5  representative also here from the District

          6  Attorney's Office? There is. Okay, so I will wait. I

          7  have some additional questions for the DA's office.

          8                 Council Member Eristoff, did you want

          9  to say something as the prime sponsor?

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER ERISTOFF: Well, I was

         11  actually going to ask, Mr. Chairman, that we bring

         12  the District Attorney forward.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Don't you think

         14  it would be easier to take up the police and then

         15  remove to the DA's?

         16                 Does anybody have any additional

         17  questions for the police? If not, then we will take

         18  the District Attorney.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER ERISTOFF: I didn't.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: We are joined

         21  incidently by Councilman Stanley Michels.

         22                 Councilman Golden, and then

         23  Councilman Reed, Councilman Michels.

         24                 Councilman Golden.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: I just wanted
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          2  some basic questions.

          3                 What is the typical background of the

          4  three-card monte player? For example, what is he or

          5  she more likely to be, a drug dealer, a user, than

          6  in the past? What type of background?

          7                 LIEUTENANT FERENCE: These are low

          8  echelon larcenists. What their background is, and we

          9  have done a criminal history to see what role they

         10  play in this game, and it becomes apparent that they

         11  are promoting gambling, pick-pocketing and also

         12  grand larceny where they, if somebody flashes the

         13  money, if they are a winner or going to bet, then

         14  they snatch the money and they run.

         15                 But, again, it is in that larceny

         16  frame, Councilman. It is not just one, mostly the

         17  three-card monte, but there are a mixture, because

         18  they interchange roles in the crew or the team.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: And they do

         20  have arrest records, serious arrest records?

         21                 LIEUTENANT FERENCE: Yes, sir, they

         22  have numerous arrests.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Are the

         24  accomplices with the same type of background as all

         25  six are generally, or six to eight are generally in
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          2  the same background and the same criminal

          3  background?

          4                 LIEUTENANT FERENCE: That is correct,

          5  sir.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Where is the

          7  area of the City that this is more ept to be found,

          8  this type of game?

          9                 LIEUTENANT FERENCE: We found it in

         10  the midtown area, Broadway 48, 46, 47. It goes down

         11  to 28th Street on Broadway, it goes down to Canal

         12  Street, wherever they can set up and attract a

         13  crowd. And it is not just at a time period. It may

         14  be noontime and it can go after the theater break

         15  and try to get somebody that is just visiting the

         16  City and enticing them to be a victim.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: That is where

         18  I am going. Most of the people in New York City know

         19  about con games, so I guess this really is targeted

         20  for the tourist that comes into our city, enjoy

         21  themselves, but leaves this City with a bad taste in

         22  their mouth because they have been conned and of

         23  course some of our own people I am sure get taken as

         24  well, the people that are naive to this game.

         25                 Thank you very much lieutenant.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: How widespread

          3  is the problem? I mean, how many arrests, for

          4  example, have you made in the last year?

          5                 LIEUTENANT FERENCE: I think speaking

          6  with the District Attorney's Office we have

          7  approximately about 100 arrests per year. Again, we

          8  are knocking that down, sir, for the simple reason

          9  we targeted these people, we know their operation,

         10  we have identified them in reference to being

         11  recidivists to the District Attorney's Office and

         12  together we have been able to get substantial time

         13  served.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Mr. Chairman,

         15  I have one more question.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Yes.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: A follow-up on

         18  your question.

         19                 I think you pointed out in your

         20  testimony or started to point out in your testimony

         21  how other crimes are alleviated in a particular area

         22  when this card game is eliminated so you see a

         23  drastic drop in larceny and robbery arrests while

         24  robbery is committed in that sector. Am I correct?

         25                 LIEUTENANT FERENCE: You are 100
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          2  percent correct, and I did leave out, sir, that it

          3  may not just be a larceny that some of these people

          4  will commit a robbery in reference to a physical

          5  attack on the victim. They want that money.

          6                 So, it goes from the three-card

          7  monte, get the grand larceny, and at times to a

          8  robbery, you are right, sir.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: So the quality

         10  of life increases, it becomes a better quality of

         11  life when that game is removed from that particular

         12  sector?

         13                 LIEUTENANT FERENCE: Yes, sir.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Thank you.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER:  Councilman Phil

         16  Reed.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: My questions

         18  will be directed to the District Attorney's office.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Councilman Stan

         20  Michels.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Yes. You are

         22  just giving us, I mean your arrest figure is 100 and

         23  you want to get it down, but, you know, these people

         24  see that they have somebody, one of the people, as I

         25  understand it, is a look out, so if they see a
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          2  police officer coming, they, by the way, they tell

          3  everybody and everybody runs. The real statistic

          4  shouldn't be the number of arrests, the real

          5  statistic should be the number of complaints you

          6  have received from people who have been conned by

          7  this game. Now, what are the figures on that? Or

          8  robbed, or anything else you were talking about?

          9                 LIEUTENANT FERENCE: What happened is

         10  a lot of the people, again, they are not aware that

         11  they are --

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: No, but

         13  people make complaints, they go to the precinct or

         14  they see the cops. What do your records indicate the

         15  number of people who have been victimized by this

         16  game?

         17                 LIEUTENANT FERENCE: Very few report

         18  it to the police, unfortunately.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: How many?

         20                 LIEUTENANT FERENCE: I don't have the

         21  --

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: One-hundred

         23  is very few in this City.

         24                 LIEUTENANT FERENCE: No, I am saying

         25  that may be the arrests that we have --
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Yes, but I am

          3  looking for how many people come in and complained

          4  about it. Do you have any records, or attempted in

          5  any way to find out the number of people who have

          6  been victimized by this game?

          7                 LIEUTENANT FERENCE: That I don't have

          8  the exact number, sir.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: You don't

         10  have any. You are saying very few, is this a guess

         11  or have you looked at statistics?

         12                 LIEUTENANT FERENCE: I am sorry, sir?

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Have you

         14  looked at statistics or you are just guessing it is

         15  very few?

         16                 LIEUTENANT FERENCE: No, what happened

         17  is just through observation some of these people

         18  that either lose their money on the game or whatever

         19  --

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: What I am

         21  asking you, sir, is whether or not there are any

         22  statistics in the Police Department as the people

         23  who have been coming in and victimized without

         24  having an arrest.

         25                 LIEUTENANT FERENCE: Oh, sure.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: You are

          3  talking about an arrest, because it is very hard to

          4  make an arrest. Because they have a lookout, they

          5  get out of the way. But I have seen these games all

          6  over the place.

          7                 LIEUTENANT FERENCE: Yes, sir.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: It is nothing

          9  new, it is not a game, it is a con. We all know it

         10  is a con. I don't know the judge, what world she is

         11  in, who decided this is a game of skill. It is not a

         12  game of skill, it is a con, and I can tell you how

         13  it works, I have seen it work. But the fact of the

         14  matter is it victimizes tourists and it is very bad

         15  for this City.

         16                 LIEUTENANT FERENCE: Yes, sir.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: But have you

         18  kept statistics of the people who claim that they

         19  have been victimized by the con?

         20                 LIEUTENANT FERENCE: Oh, yes, sir. We

         21  do have in reference to somebody that was victimized

         22  if they report it. But--

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: What do those

         24  figures show?

         25                 LIEUTENANT FERENCE: I am sorry?
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: What do those

          3  figures show? They should be higher than the number

          4  of arrests you have made.

          5                 LIEUTENANT FERENCE: That I don't

          6  have, the exact hard numbers with me today.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: I think that

          8  is something we should get.

          9                 Okay, thank you very much.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: It is relevant.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER ERISTOFF: If I might?

         12                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Yes, Councilman

         13  Eristoff.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER ERISTOFF: You know, I

         15  just want to make an obvious point here which is

         16  that the typical victim is a tourist, or a gullible

         17  teenager, such as myself, and quite frankly, you are

         18  a little embarrassed. If this happens to you, you

         19  are not likely to go to the precinct and complain

         20  that you just lost 20 bucks or more on a three-card

         21  monte game. You are embarrassed. You have been

         22  taken. You have been had and you are initiated into

         23  New York City.

         24                 So, I appreciate Council Member

         25  Michels' point about the fact that it would be
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          2  helpful to have some statistics that substantiate a

          3  larger problem, but I think we are likely to find

          4  that most people are too embarrassed to report that

          5  they have allowed themselves to be duped.

          6                 LIEUTENANT FERENCE: That is correct,

          7  Councilman.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Do you know

          9  of any people who have been embarrassed? I don't

         10  know of any people who have been embarrassed.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER ERISTOFF: Well, I will

         12  fess up right here and now that as a young teenager

         13  I managed to learn about this firsthand.

         14                 LIEUTENANT FERENCE: It was an

         15  initiation in the club, you are right, sir.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: I can also

         17  admit to it, but I was quick enough to get out of

         18  the game.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Apart from the

         20  fraud and the larceny, are there other problems,

         21  fights and the like?

         22                 LIEUTENANT FERENCE: No, sir. It is

         23  just the game and the surrounding people and the

         24  crew in reference to the activity once they set up.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Are they
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          2  involved in other activities at the time, such as

          3  drug dealing?

          4                 LIEUTENANT FERENCE: Not that much,

          5  sir. What happens is we see them as professional

          6  larcenists. They are into the monte game, they make

          7  apparently a good income and they are very happy

          8  with just that game. But it doesn't stop with that

          9  game.

         10                 Again, there are other crimes that

         11  are associated at the time with that game.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay, if there

         13  are no other questions, would you be good enough to

         14  just wait in case there are any additional questions

         15  and we will take the representative from the

         16  District Attorney's Office?

         17                 LIEUTENANT FERENCE: Surely, sir.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: I just have

         19  one comment, if I may.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Council Member

         21  Golden.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: What happens

         23  generally, and I can't attribute it to it because

         24  there are no facts or a study to it, but when the

         25  con game starts, that con artist, he starts to
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          2  blossom. It is like the joint or the can of beer

          3  before they get into narcotics and they start to

          4  escalate into higher drug use and different drug

          5  use. I assimilate this with the same thing, with the

          6  con game, they start off with something as simple as

          7  three-card monte and they are successful at it and

          8  they move up the ladder into a more fierce

          9  competitive con game where people are fleeced for

         10  not just $25, but are fleeced for thousands and

         11  thousands and thousands of dollars and in some cases

         12  their lives. So, I think this is a very important

         13  bill that we move to expedite and see that this type

         14  of con game is eliminated from the City of New York.

         15                 Thank you for your efforts,

         16  Lieutenant.

         17                 LIEUTENANT FERENCE: Thank you.

         18                 Thank you, sir.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: You are from the

         20  Manhattan District Attorney's Office, Raymond?

         21                 MR. CASTELLO: Yes, I am.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Please identify

         23  yourself for the record.

         24                 MR. CASTELLO: Sure. My name is

         25  Raymond Castello. I am Deputy Chief of the Trial
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          2  Division in the New York County District Attorney's

          3  Office, and my responsibilities include supervising

          4  the prosecution of all misdemeanors in New York

          5  County.

          6                 Good morning, Chairman Leffler, and

          7  members of the Committee. On behalf of the New York

          8  County District Attorney, Robert M. Morgenthau, I

          9  wish to thank you for the opportunity to testify in

         10  support of the proposed amendment to the

         11  Administrative Code submitted by Council Member

         12  Andrew Eristoff that would improve the prosecution

         13  we believe of three-card monte dealers.

         14                 Three-card monte dealing is a site

         15  that is familiar to all New Yorkers, you described

         16  it here today. We have seen the man standing behind

         17  an upturned box, moving cards rapidly back and

         18  forth, cajoling the crowd before him to win money by

         19  finding the red card.

         20                 What some might not know is that also

         21  in the crowd are cohorts of the dealer, commonly

         22  referred to as shills, who are pretending to play

         23  and to win. They enhance the illusion of easy

         24  winnings and encourage passers by to join the game.

         25                 Around the periphery of the crowd are
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          2  the lookouts or the spotters who watch for the

          3  police and call warnings to the dealer and the

          4  shills when the police try to get close to the game.

          5                 Three-card monte, as you have been

          6  told by Lieutenant Ference is not the province of

          7  solitary small-time husslers. It is a lucrative

          8  profession for recidivist misdemeanants, many of

          9  whom are well organized and meet daily to divide the

         10  territory to avoid needless competition.

         11                 I have with me today the criminal

         12  record of several three-card monte dealers, one of

         13  those records is 90 pages long and it shows more

         14  than 100 convictions for three-card monte.

         15                 You have asked, Chairman Leffler, why

         16  criminalize this particular behavior, and it has

         17  been brought out, some of the things, already that I

         18  intended to mention to you.

         19                 Three-card monte has a negative

         20  impact on the people and the businesses of this

         21  City.

         22                 Experienced three-card monte dealers

         23  easily empty the pockets of tourists and uninitiated

         24  New Yorkers and even future Council Members.

         25                 These victims leave the game angry
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          2  with New York and knowing they have been taken. The

          3  game causes crowds to gather on the sidewalks

          4  congesting our busy streets, creating a sense of

          5  disorder and disquiet and disrupting legitimate

          6  enterprises.

          7                 Three-card monte acts to drive

          8  shoppers and tourists from this City's most vital

          9  business entertainment centers. Three-card monte is

         10  the source of other crimes, as Lieutenant Ference

         11  told you. The irate losers who complain, or the few

         12  players who try to walk away with preliminary

         13  winnings often find themselves in fights with the

         14  dealer and his accomplices. The crowds forming

         15  around a three-card monte game, are also a fertile

         16  ground, as you have been told, for pick-pockets who

         17  can ply their trade as the players are distracted by

         18  the game.

         19                 The statistics that I have been able

         20  to get show that in 1997 there were 97 arrests in

         21  Manhattan for three-card monte, and that was the

         22  lowest total, I have statistics going back to 1993

         23  and that is lower than any of the other years, and

         24  in 1998 there were 133 arrests for three-card monte.

         25                 Depending on the facts of the case,
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          2  they were charged under the penal law with either

          3  gambling or fraudulent accosting. So, the New York

          4  County District Attorney's Office appropriately

          5  charges three-card monte dealers under these

          6  statutes, both provisions have posed difficulties

          7  for the prosecution and the police.

          8                 Fraudulent accosting is section

          9  165-30 of the penal law and it applies when a

         10  defendant accosts a person in a public place with

         11  intent to defraud him of money or other property by

         12  means of a trick, swindle or confidence scheme.

         13                 Unfortunately, fraudulent accosting

         14  is often impossible to prove as the lookouts prevent

         15  the police from getting close enough to see how the

         16  game is being played. Gambling is defined in Article

         17  225 of the penal law and it applies when a person

         18  stakes or risks something of value upon the outcome

         19  of a contest of chance or a future contingent event

         20  not under his control or influence, upon agreement

         21  or understanding that he will receive something of

         22  value in the event of a certain outcome. So, for

         23  years gambling has been accepted by the courts as

         24  the proper charge for three-card monte. As you know,

         25  a 1994 Criminal Court decision found otherwise, that
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          2  was People versus Eric Hunt. The judge there ruled

          3  that since three-card monte was a game of skill and

          4  not a game of chance, the gambling statute did not

          5  apply.

          6                 A handful of criminal court judges

          7  have followed this reasoning, though many have not.

          8                 In fact, since then two other New

          9  York County Criminal Court judges have rejected this

         10  point of view in well-reasoned opinions. They held

         11  that simply three-card monte does involve some skill

         12  on the part of the dealer, there is still an element

         13  of chance that allows the people to charge gambling.

         14                 These two points of view continue to

         15  exist in the Criminal Court. The uncertainty caused

         16  by such disagreement works to undermine the criminal

         17  justice system. The rules are unclear to the police,

         18  the public is given an inconsistent message, and the

         19  defendants are treated unequally, depending on which

         20  judge before him the case is.

         21                 Most defendants do plead guilty, but

         22  sometimes those cases go to trial, we could lose

         23  them at trial because of this discrepancy in the

         24  law, and frankly some cases are dismissed. I don't

         25  have statistics on dismissals because dismissals are
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          2  sealed, but I know that some cases are dismissed

          3  because of judges who follow Judge Parker's

          4  decision.

          5                 Despite the judicial disagreement

          6  regarding whether three-card monte is gambling,

          7  judges on both sides of the question have called for

          8  legislation to clarify the issue.

          9                 In People Versus Eric Hunt itself,

         10  Judge Parker invited the legislature to consider the

         11  viability of prescribing the mere act of playing

         12  three-card monte, as some states have done.

         13                 In 1995, in People versus Bruce

         14  Turner, the three-card monte decision upholding the

         15  gambling statute, Judge Lee Elkins stated the

         16  rational solution to this dilemma is to outlaw

         17  three-card monte by name as many states have done. I

         18  believe those states include Illinois, California,

         19  Arizona, Missouri, Kansas, Minnesota and also

         20  District of Columbia.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: So, not getting

         22  into whether it is a game of skill or whether --

         23  well, gambling, but just outlaw it directly, which

         24  is what this does essentially.

         25                 MR. CASTELLO: That is correct, Mr.

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            30

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  Chairman.

          3                 The local law proposed by Councilman

          4  Eristoff does as the judges suggest. It specifically

          5  criminalizes three-card monte, thus eliminating the

          6  debate and confusion regarding its status under the

          7  penal law.

          8                 Councilman Eristoff's bill is broad

          9  enough to encompass the various forms of three-card

         10  monte, such as the use of cards, bottle caps or

         11  shells and to include the various participants in

         12  the scheme, the dealer, the shill and the lookout.

         13  At the same time, it is specific enough only to

         14  target three-card monte and not target other forms

         15  of behavior.

         16                 The New York County DA's office

         17  strongly supports this legislation and encourages

         18  the Committee on Public Safety and the entire City

         19  Council to support it, and we thank you for the

         20  opportunity to make this statement to you, and if

         21  you have questions, obviously I would be glad to

         22  answer those.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thanks.

         24                 I have questions, but Council Member

         25  Phil Reed had waited and so we will start with him.
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          2                 Council Member Reed.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: Thank you, Mr.

          4  Chair.

          5                 I am just curious, what is the

          6  penalty that the people would have on this if they

          7  were convicted of this?

          8                 MR. CASTELLO: As it currently stands

          9  the penalty is, either if they are gambling or for

         10  fraudulent accosting, they are A misdemeanors, the

         11  punishment is up to a year in jail.

         12                 The punishment, as I understand it,

         13  for this new bill would be an unclassified

         14  misdemeanor, which means you still could get up to a

         15  year which would be the same penalty as currently

         16  under the Fraudulent Accosting and Gambling Statute.

         17  Although, you wouldn't necessarily get that, that

         18  would be the maximum.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: It's a

         20  misdemeanor.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: And did I

         22  understand before that you were saying that there is

         23  a great deal of recidivism, or the Police Department

         24  --

         25                 MR. CASTELLO: I think Lieutenant
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          2  Ference said it and I also said that.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: So, we are

          4  really not -- we are slapping these people on the

          5  wrist, we see them out there all the time, sounds

          6  like we have got the same 60 people out there doing

          7  this, no matter -- we are sort of turning this thing

          8  around?

          9                 MR. CASTELLO: It is interesting you

         10  mention that --

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: I don't want to

         12  cut the hands off of it, but I am just curious as to

         13  why we think this is going to slow this down.

         14                 MR. CASTELLO: I looked at the

         15  recidivist list that we had in 1996 and I looked at

         16  the recidivist list that we have today, and

         17  interestingly, the 1996 group, for whatever reason,

         18  are not the people that we have as the recidivists

         19  today. Obviously the guy I mentioned with the 100

         20  convictions somehow did not have enough convictions

         21  back in '96 to be in the top list, but we are seeing

         22  a change of the guard I think for a number of

         23  reasons.

         24                 I do think that the enforcement that

         25  is there, when it is applied, does sort of send the

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            33

          1  COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC SAFETY

          2  message out. As I was mentioning to someone in

          3  conversation before the testimony this morning, if

          4  you take the dealer out, you are kind of taking the

          5  guy who runs the operation, because lots of people

          6  can play lookout, lots of people can pretend to win,

          7  but there is not everybody who is good enough to be

          8  able to deal those cards. So that that is the person

          9  who is often being caught and if we can catch him

         10  and send him to jail, some of these guys are getting

         11  months at a time and if we do send somebody away for

         12  that period of time, you are taking not just him out

         13  of the play, but you are often taking out some of

         14  his partners because they can't work without him.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: Thank you.

         16                 I just also want it to be stated for

         17  the record that the two Republicans have

         18  acknowledged, now either that is out of naivete' or

         19  courage to tell the truth, I am not sure, but it is

         20  a delicious story to listen to it. Thank you.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: At our 1996

         22  committee hearing on this legislation, Assistant

         23  District Attorney Hammon testified that three-card

         24  monte isn't the province of small, solitary

         25  small-time husslers, it is a lucrative profession
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          2  for recidivists, misdemeanor defendants, many of

          3  whom are well organized and meet daily to divide the

          4  territory to avoid conflict. Have three-card monte

          5  players been arrested on other charges? Do you have

          6  an updated profile of three-card monte players?

          7                 MR. CASTELLO: Yes. I looked at the

          8  top five recidivists, and looked at the records they

          9  have for three-card monte and other things, and I

         10  think you see, number one, you do see the profile

         11  described by Lieutenant Ference. You do see people

         12  who only do three-card monte. But you also see

         13  people who, I don't know whether you want to call it

         14  a graduation or a demotion, but who go for more

         15  violent crimes, maybe seeing if they were getting

         16  caught in that and then become three-card monte

         17  players and you also see people who have other types

         18  of charges, the kinds that we have talked about as

         19  being associated with three-card monte at the same

         20  time - charges like larceny, you will also see

         21  robbery, because when somebody tries to get their

         22  money back, there is a scuffle over that money, that

         23  there may be forcible steeling, or the person who

         24  wins actually honestly is able to beat the system

         25  every once in awhile, and then they try to get that
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          2  person, well, why don't you put more money up the

          3  next time, and so they say, I have more money, and

          4  rather than wait for the three-card monte to take

          5  it, somebody grabs it, there is a struggle over that

          6  money, and so there are also robberies, assaults

          7  that are associated with it, many of them are people

          8  who have drug habits, or at least some of them are

          9  people with drug habits that you also see associated

         10  with these criminal records, also drug arrests.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I have

         12  additional questions, but Council Member Stanley

         13  Michels has a press conference at 11:00, so I will

         14  defer to him.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: I want to

         16  know, is there a particular squad in the Police

         17  Department that you deal with that goes after these

         18  games of so-called chance?

         19                 MR. CASTELLO: The place where we deal

         20  with the DA's office is we deal with the larceny

         21  task force, and that is Lieutenant Ference. But I

         22  don't know who actually in the Police Department is

         23  in --

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: I want to

         25  know who will do the arrests? Which is the group
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          2  that goes out and does the arrests on these things?

          3  The group who target these particular offenses. And

          4  they are mostly, probably in the tourist areas?

          5                 MR. CASTELLO: I believe so.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Yes.

          7                 And do you know whether or not they

          8  made this a priority of any sort in recent days, or

          9  they lessened the priority, maybe that is the reason

         10  why the new number of arrests have gone down? Do you

         11  have any explanation for that?

         12                 MR. CASTELLO: I am sorry, I don't

         13  know the answer to that.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: You don't

         15  know. You have conversations with them, and they

         16  haven't said yes or no, as far as there are more,

         17  less people doing arrests on this, the surveillance.

         18  Do they do any undercover work on this?

         19                 MR. CASTELLO: I am sorry?

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Do they do

         21  any undercover work?

         22                 MR. CASTELLO: I know that at times

         23  they have anti-crime officers who are out in the

         24  street who are watching for this kind of conduct. I

         25  don't know the extent of that but I do know that is
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          2  how a number of the arrests are made, are officers

          3  who are not in uniform are out in the street --

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: See you deal

          5  with it, as you know my daughter is a prosecutor and

          6  I know how you guys operate and you have to have the

          7  cops in, you have to prepare your witnesses; are

          8  most of these cases tried?

          9                 MR. CASTELLO: No.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Or are they

         11  as a result of a plea?

         12                 MR. CASTELLO: Most of these cases the

         13  defendants plead guilty, or they get lucky enough to

         14  get a dismissal because they are able to get a judge

         15  who follows Judge Parkers --

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: They can

         17  afford lawyers. They are not dealing with Legal Aid,

         18  are they?

         19                 MR. CASTELLO: Sometimes they have

         20  Legal Aid.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: But most of

         22  the time they have enough money, and if they are

         23  well organized then they probably have one attorney

         24  who handles all of their cases for them, or a few

         25  attorneys.
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          2                 MR. CASTELLO: Interestingly although

          3  I would expect that they could afford private

          4  counsel, they don't always report their income and

          5  so they are able to get Legal Aid attorneys also.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: You have read

          7  this legislation I take it?

          8                 MR. CASTELLO: Yes.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Okay. It is

         10  my understanding you are supporting the legislation?

         11                 MR. CASTELLO: Yes.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: You do notice

         13  that it does include accessories to the dealing. In

         14  other words, we conclude the shill, you know, and --

         15                 MR. CASTELLO: We feel that is

         16  important.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Yes, I think

         18  it is very important, look at all of the people who

         19  are involved, because it is an organization that

         20  does this, one guy doesn't go out there alone and do

         21  this thing.

         22                 MR. CASTELLO: That's right.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: And they also

         24  get some protection.

         25                 You know, we define it as three-card
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          2  monte, and I am just concerned with two aspects:

          3  Number one, you are not required only to have three

          4  objects that you are dealing with, three cards or

          5  three shells or three caps, in the definition of

          6  this legislation --

          7                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: It doesn't say

          8  that it has to be three cards.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: But we

         10  define, we talk about three-card monte, and I am

         11  asking you whether or not you are satisfied that

         12  your definition here is good enough, as far as the

         13  number of objects in use. In other words, they could

         14  say, well I wasn't dealing three-card monte, I was

         15  dealing with four cards, four shells or four caps.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: That would be

         17  covered by the definition.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Yes, that is

         19  what I want to make sure, and I want that on the

         20  record.

         21                 MR. CASTELLO: I believe it would be

         22  covered by the definition; and, number two, I have

         23  never seen an occasion where it was other than

         24  three.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Sure, but now
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          2  they have a new law, they may want to change it.

          3                 MR. CASTELLO: No, that's true. But I

          4  believe that would be covered.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: You might

          6  want to change it. And also, there is a game or

          7  scheme in which the player receives money, what if

          8  he doesn't receive money? Are you going to have a

          9  problem prosecuting?

         10                 MR. CASTELLO: No, because it is the

         11  game or scheme in which a player receives money.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: The object is

         13  to receive money.

         14                 And even if one of the elements in

         15  proving this crime is not that he has to receive

         16  money?

         17                 MR. CASTELLO: That's right. We

         18  believe the way it reads is it would be a game in

         19  which he received money.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Maybe it

         21  should read, is to receive money, rather than to

         22  receive the money. Because this says receives money,

         23  I am just wondering if we should put the word to in

         24  there --

         25                 MR. CASTELLO: That would be fine with
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          2  us, but I do think as it is, the game itself is one

          3  in which someone receives money.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: He may not

          5  receive money, because what happens is, as I

          6  understand it, he wins the first couple of times.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: You have to read

          8  it in a certain way. It is a game or scheme in which

          9  the player receives money, not an individual player

         10  receives money.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Well, I

         12  understand that, but you are dealing with an

         13  individual player who is going to be making an

         14  individual player here. It is very hard to prosecute

         15  these cases without a player, isn't it?

         16                 MR. CASTELLO: Yes.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: It is not that

         18  specific player. That is the point.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: But you are

         20  going to be trying the case, it is going to be a

         21  specific player, and I am just wondering whether or

         22  not you should be taking the objective here where

         23  the player is to receive money, not actually

         24  receives the money.

         25                 MR. CASTELLO: I think as I recall --
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: You know, you

          3  have to prosecute these cases and you want to make

          4  them strong statute, just read the statute, and if

          5  you think we should have the word "to" in there, I

          6  would make a suggestion that perhaps we should be

          7  done.

          8                 I am a sponsor of this legislation,

          9  so I feel very confident it is a good piece of

         10  legislation. But I want to make sure it is perfect

         11  so you don't have problems with some other judge

         12  coming up and saying, well, no, this is not

         13  gambling, it is a game of skill.

         14                 You judges read these things and they

         15  make determinations based on the language we pass.

         16  So, the object is really, the game is they are

         17  supposed to receive money. And what if he actually

         18  doesn't, we want to define it properly like that. I

         19  am just wondering if we should not add the word to

         20  receive money after the word player.

         21                 MR. CASTELLO: It would be fine with

         22  me if it says in which a player is to receive money.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: I think that

         24  would be a good amendment, and I would suggest it.

         25                 Thank you very much.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I know Mr.

          3  Eristoff consulted the Manhattan District Attorney's

          4  Office. The way you have just said is to receive is

          5  the way I read the language right now.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: But why not

          7  put the word to receive so there is no question

          8  about it.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Well, you know,

         10  I think that is up to the members of the Committee

         11  and the sponsor, but it didn't seem to me to be

         12  necessary.

         13                 Let me just say, Stanley, we intend

         14  to vote on this.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Can I vote

         16  now?

         17                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: I don't think

         18  that would be appropriate. Come right back.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: I don't know

         20  how long my press conference is going to be.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: It is going to

         22  be downstairs, right?

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Yes.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: We will call

         25  you.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: Okay, very

          3  good.

          4                 MR. CASTELLO: To further answer that,

          5  we were consulted in this, my reading of this is it

          6  would not be necessary to add that. We have no

          7  opposition to that being added, however.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: And neither do

          9  I. I just say that is the way we read it already,

         10  the current language.

         11                 Let me read to you a couple of

         12  changes that are being proposed, okay. Maybe you

         13  should note them down so that you follow it.

         14                 Do you see paragraph B? This is for

         15  all of the members of the Committee. This is going

         16  to be a change, a proposed change of language.

         17                 It says, "it shall be unlawful for

         18  any person to deal or operate," and delete "play or

         19  practice." Then it goes on, "or be in any manner

         20  accessory to the dealing," and delete "playing or

         21  practicing", and insert "or operating".

         22                 And as I understand it, the purpose

         23  of that is to see that the misdemeanor activity, the

         24  criminal activity is dealing, operating the game,

         25  somebody who is drawn into it as a player is not
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          2  meant to be, you know, criminalized.

          3                 Would you like to elaborate on that?

          4                 MR. CASTELLO: No.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER:  Okay, so that

          6  is a proposed change and we will vote on it in that

          7  way.

          8                 Do you have a comment on that?

          9                 MR. CASTELLO: It was mentioned to me

         10  before, and it seemed appropriate to me.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay, good.

         12  Thanks for your comment on that.

         13                 Okay, Council Member Eristoff and

         14  then I have a couple of additional questions, too.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER ERISTOFF: Just a

         16  couple of things. First, you know, in talking about

         17  the number of arrests and the incidence, would it be

         18  fair to hypothesize that the growth of the use of

         19  Business Improvement Districts has had an impact on

         20  this? I, through my work on the Council associated

         21  with the Grand Central BID, the Fifth Avenue BID and

         22  the Madison Avenue BID, and in all cases I know that

         23  their public safety people in fact actively seek out

         24  and seek to disperse these enterprises. Are you

         25  noticing that pattern? I mean, isn't that partly
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          2  responsible for a leveling off or even decline in

          3  this activity?

          4                 MR. CASTELLO: I can't say

          5  specifically for this kind of activity, but I know

          6  it has been my experience that in any area where

          7  there is enforcement personnel, whether it is public

          8  or private, that you tend to have much less of this

          9  kind of crime because people don't commit this kind

         10  of crime when you see people in uniform walking

         11  around. They don't seek to differentiate whether it

         12  is a police officer or a BID officer, they see

         13  somebody in uniform and this kind of conduct

         14  typically decreases.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER ERISTOFF: Right. I

         16  remember the former president of the Times Square

         17  BID actually did come and testify in favor back in

         18  1996, saying that it was still an issue for the

         19  Times Square area, and I suspect it still is today.

         20  But let me move on to another point.

         21                 I just would like to thank your

         22  office, you and Deputy District Attorney Hammond for

         23  their help in drafting this legislation, I really do

         24  appreciate it. And I want to also thank you for

         25  articulating the rationale behind this law, this
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          2  proposed legislation. It is fairly simple, we just

          3  need to clarify the law lest there be two different

          4  lines of authority out there, and it is in the

          5  nature of a technical amendment. I don't want to

          6  oversell this piece of legislation that is somehow

          7  swooping down and banning three-card monte and

          8  solving the problem, but I think what we are doing

          9  is trying to clarify the law and perhaps make it

         10  easier for your office to prosecute these

         11  individuals. Is that essentially your take on it?

         12                 MR. CASTELLO: Yes. I mean, although

         13  it makes it easier for us also to prosecute, I think

         14  an important goal of the legislation is simply to

         15  clarify a difference. It is really unfortunate any

         16  time you have a difference of opinion as to the law

         17  just with two judges who could be sitting right next

         18  to each other in different courtrooms, the same law

         19  should apply, and I know of both of those judges

         20  that I quoted, Judge Elkin and Judge Parker, and

         21  they are very good and decent judges and they know

         22  the law and it is unfortunate that sometimes the law

         23  is unclear and what is nice about this is it

         24  clarifies that.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER ERISTOFF: Sure. And we
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          2  have got judges on two sides of this issue saying,

          3  inviting us and the legislature to solve this

          4  problem, so that is what we are doing today, simply

          5  taking up that challenge and resolving the issue.

          6                 Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Just briefly,

          8  you had mentioned in your testimony that the penal

          9  law Section 165-30 with respect to fraudulent

         10  accosting can sometimes apply to the underlying

         11  conduct here, but then it is often difficult to

         12  prove the defendant accosting a person in a public

         13  place, quote, with intent to defraud of money or

         14  other property by means of trick, swindle or

         15  confidence game. The lookout people around the edge

         16  of the game will alert the dealer that the police

         17  are coming and consequently the police won't be able

         18  to obtain enough proof as to how the game is being

         19  played.

         20                 If this has been the case, have

         21  efforts been made to discourage this through the use

         22  of decoys?

         23                 MR. CASTELLO: Obviously that is not

         24  something that we would do, but I am aware that the

         25  Police Department, as I said, has people that are
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          2  not in uniform. I don't know if they have them

          3  actually playing the game or not, which would be

          4  what you are talking about.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Right.

          6                 MR. CASTELLO: I don't know if they

          7  have them playing the game as a loser, but I do know

          8  that they try to watch what happens, but the

          9  difficulty is that the three-card monte look-outs

         10  are pretty good at what they do, that is their job

         11  and they are able to spot things and if they spot

         12  them too soon for us, it then prevents the officer

         13  from getting the longer looks that are needed to be

         14  able to make a provable case.

         15                 Because often we do try to, as with

         16  any other crime, we try to prove them even if the

         17  victim doesn't want to go forward. I mean, often as

         18  it has been discussed, these are tourists, even if

         19  they want to go forward, they are not here to go

         20  forward for us, and if they are not going to be able

         21  to testify, it would be nice if we would have these

         22  longer looks for fraudulent accosting, you might not

         23  need that under this bill.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: And finally, in

         25  1996, Captain Kopstein of the Police Department
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          2  testified that individuals arrested for a variety of

          3  misdemeanor arrests can't be finger printed, and

          4  three-card monte players who are arrested on some

          5  charges aren't fingerprinted; is this still the

          6  case?

          7                 MR. CASTELLO: If they are arrested

          8  for gambling offense or fraudulent accosting, they

          9  are fingerprinted.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: They are

         11  fingerprinted.

         12                 MR. CASTELLO: Yes.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay, fine.

         14                 Councilman Golden.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: I just have

         16  one last question, and it pertains to the

         17  complainant here. In most cases I guess the City of

         18  New York didn't go out and target three-card monte

         19  because of the way the law is being read, and

         20  therefore they relied on a complainant coming

         21  forward. Now, I presume that the Police Department

         22  can actually target this type of game and actually

         23  affect more arrests.

         24                 That is why I think the number of

         25  arrests were probably down, you had to wait until
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          2  you received the complaint and somebody came over to

          3  you and said, look, I just got ripped off. And at

          4  that time a police officer would engage in an arrest

          5  situation, now the actual Police Department can

          6  engage in stopping a three-card monte, and by that

          7  time in most cases you are not going to find a

          8  complainant that has won, so I am sure the

          9  complainant would be more willing to sign a

         10  complaint and make this arrest, and I think that is

         11  another reason why we see these arrests not as

         12  larger numbers.

         13                 MR. CASTELLO: That may very well be

         14  true. That may very well be true.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: And it would

         16  be interesting some day after this was passed,

         17  hopefully today you can get back to us. I would like

         18  to know what a 1990 con game or three-card monte guy

         19  is in 1998, I would like to see what he is

         20  graduating to, if possible.

         21                 Thank you.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Could you try to

         23  get Councilman Robles, we are just about to vote.

         24  And if you can get Michels too. Oh, here is Victor

         25  Robles. That is what we need.
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          2                 MR. CASTELLO: Thank you very much.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you very

          4  much. You have been very helpful.

          5                 Let me just say, we were informed by

          6  Tom Cusak of the Fifth Avenue Association that the

          7  Fifth Avenue Association supports this bill. Is

          8  there anybody else who wishes to testify on behalf

          9  of the legislation? Opposed to the legislation?

         10  Okay, I think we are ready then to vote.

         11                 The prime sponsor has, in addition to

         12  the changes that I mentioned on lines 11 and 12,

         13  also agreed to Councilman Michels point to insert on

         14  line five after the word "player" the two words "is

         15  to" and then received becomes receive, so that line

         16  will say: in which the player is to receive money.

         17                 Okay, then to call the vote, roll

         18  call.

         19                 COUNCIL CLERK CHERRY: Leffler.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER LEFFLER: I am going to

         21  vote aye. I think this is a useful piece of

         22  legislation. We heard it now twice over three years

         23  and I think it will enable the Police Department and

         24  the DAs' office in particular to better deal with a

         25  certain type of fraud which for some reason or other
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          2  has sometimes not been -- been construed not to be

          3  subject to the gambling laws as a result and has

          4  avoided prosecution. I think that there have been,

          5  there has been enough testimony that this is sort of

          6  a pernicious type of fraud and this will help

          7  prosecute it, so I think it is worthwhile and I vote

          8  aye.

          9                 COUNCIL CLERK CHERRY: Robles.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: Aye.

         11                 COUNCIL CLERK CHERRY: Provenzano.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER PROVENZANO: Aye.

         13                 COUNCIL CLERK CHERRY: Reed.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER REED: Aye.

         15                 COUNCIL CLERK CHERRY: Golden.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: Aye, and if I

         17  may explain?

         18                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Yes.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: As I see Mr.

         20  Eristoff ready to run out the door, I would like to,

         21  before you run out the door, congratulate him for

         22  his new post and we are going to miss him for his

         23  expertise and his professionalism and his

         24  friendship. Good luck in your new endeavor and this

         25  is a great piece of legislation.
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          2                 Thank you. And I vote aye.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Right.

          4                 COUNCIL CLERK CHERRY: The vote stands

          5  at five in the affirmative, none in the negative,

          6  and no abstentions.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Again, we hope

          8  this will be noticed in Mr. Eristoff's swan song,

          9  and we are still hoping -- Council Member Michels.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: I vote aye.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: The vote then?

         12                 COUNCIL CLERK CHERRY: The vote is six

         13  in the affirmative, none in the negative, with no

         14  abstentions, and is closed.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Okay. And let me

         16  say, we are still trying to calendar the E 911

         17  session with the Police Commissioner that we plan to

         18  take up in June and we will also notify all of the

         19  members of the Committee we are going to have

         20  another planning session with the staff within about

         21  a week or so and you are all invited, or each and

         22  every one of you will be invited, and if you can

         23  make it --

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: Mr. Chairman,

         25  let me just say, to my two colleagues that admitted
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          2  that they got conned, those of us who are on the

          3  other side of the aisle, we are so street smart that

          4  we know to stay away from those kinds of games.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER GOLDEN: This is a

          6  great bill for republicanism. Thank you.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON LEFFLER: Thank you. We

          8  are informed that at least one member of the

          9  Committee is on his way so I am going to hold the

         10  vote open but tentatively the vote is six to nothing

         11  so it passes.

         12                 (Hearing concluded at 11:20 a.m.)
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